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Duane Lewis and the Southport Bridge

In June the Friends of the Southport Historical Society held their Annual Meeting at the Hendricks Hill Museum. Duane Lewis spoke about the history of the various Southport bridges and told stories about them.  

The original bridge was a toll bridge for which there was a charge of 5 cents for walkers and 25 cents for a horse and buggy, except on Sundays when it was free for trips to church.  The current steel bridge was opened in September of 1939. It saw a near funeral several years ago when an employee of Robinson’s Wharf went through the barrier and overboard due to defective brakes. The only wedding to take place on the bridge occurred on October 26, 1989. 

Today various parts of the workings of the bridge are greased and oiled daily.  Duane’s father, brother and late sister have all served as bridge tenders.  Between them they have worked on the bridge for 118 years.  We all appreciate their devoted service and have enjoyed their cheerful waves as we drive across.  

Duane told us of one yachtswoman from out of state who desired to have the bridge opened.  It was explained that the bridge could not be opened then because there was an ambulance on the island and the road had to be available for it to leave. She kept on insisting that the bridge be opened immediately and became more and more irate as the delay increased.  The lobstermen who were circling around and listening to conversation on the radio were being entertained as they patiently waited for the bridge to open so that they could continue up Townsend Gut.  When the emergency vehicle left and the bridge opened, the yachtswoman’s final words were that Duane was going to be reported to his supervisor.  The yacht proceeded on its way without giving the names of the yacht or its owner, which the bridge tender is required by law to write in his log.  A few weeks later several officials both from the State and the Coast Guard appeared at the bridge ready to fire Duane for his refusal to open the bridge.  On hearing his side of the story it was decided that the yachtswoman should be fined $500 and should apologize to the bridge operators on her return to Maine waters.  A letter was written to her and to Duane’s knowledge the yacht and its owner have not returned.  Many of us did not know that the bridge had to remain closed when there is an emergency vehicle on the island.  It is comforting to know that we are thus protected.

After answering questions, the group gathered around Cecil Pierce’s exquisitely dovetailed table for conversation and refreshments. Some took advantage of the opportunity to see the museum exhibits. Many vowed to come back another day.

The Friends elected the following Board of Directors: Marion Bradley (Treasurer), Sarah Sherman Brewer, Phyllis Cook, Dick Dexter, Joyce Duncan (President), Leanne Eaton (Secretary), Dick Snyder (Vice President), Evelyn Sherman and Sally Wood.

This is your museum.  Do you have stories to tell or do you have information that you are willing to share about any of our artifacts?  The museum is run by volunteers and we’d love to have your help and input.  Visit us during the summer months on Tuesdays, Thursdays and Saturdays from 11 to 3. You will receive a warm welcome.
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